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BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO.  E907058   

HATTIE M. MALONE, EMPLOYEE             CLAIMANT   
        

TRIDENT AUTOMOTIVE,
EMPLOYER                               RESPONDENT

TRAVELERS PROPERTY & CASUALTY,
INSURANCE CARRIER                     RESPONDENT

OPINION FILED JUNE 19, 2014

Upon review before the FULL COMMISSION in Little Rock,
Pulaski County, Arkansas.

Claimant appeared Pro Se.

Respondents represented by the HONORABLE MICHAEL E.
RYBURN, Attorney at Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.

Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Affirmed and
Adopted.

OPINION AND ORDER

Claimant appeals an opinion and order of the

Administrative Law Judge filed February 25, 2014.  In

said order, the Administrative Law Judge made the

following findings of fact and conclusions of law:

1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission   
    has jurisdiction over this claim.

2.  The stipulations agreed to by the parties are   
    hereby accepted as fact.

3.  The claimant has failed to prove, by a          
         preponderance of the evidence, that she
         sustained any injuries arising out of and       
         during the course of her employment with        
         respondents as the result of a specific         
         incident during March or April, 1998.



 MALONE - E907058 2

4.  The claimant has failed to prove that her       
         physical problems, need for treatment, and      
         disability are in any way causally related to   
         an injury sustained while working for Trident   
         Automotive.

5.  Because the claimant has failed to prove that   
         she sustained a work related injury,            
         Respondents affirmative defenses are rendered   
         moot.

We have carefully conducted a de novo review of the

entire record herein and it is our opinion that the

Administrative Law Judge's decision is supported by a

preponderance of the credible evidence, correctly

applies the law, and should be affirmed.  Specifically,

we find from a preponderance of the evidence that the

findings of fact made by the Administrative Law Judge

are correct and they are, therefore, adopted by the Full

Commission. 

Therefore we affirm and adopt the February 25, 2014

decision of the Administrative Law Judge, including all

findings and conclusions therein, as the decision of the

Full Commission on appeal. 

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                               
A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                               
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner
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Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

     After my de novo review of the entire record, I

must  dissent from the majority opinion.  I would award

the pro se claimant appropriate benefits for her

compensable injuries.

     The claimant sustained a crush injury to her left

hand in 1998, while working for Trident Automotive. 

This began a series of symptoms which were misdiagnosed

as carpal tunnel syndrome and which were actually reflex

sympathetic dystrophy.  Dr. Lee, in 2001, explained the

development and cause of her condition quite clearly:

[The claimant had a] history of injuries which
occurred while in the employ of Trident
Automotive on or about September 1, 1998.  You
sustained an injury when a machine used to
staple parts together came down on your left
hand, causing a crush type injury to the index
(first), long (second), ring (third) and small
(fourth) fingers of the left hand.  You
related your hand had significant swelling at
the time of the injury and went on to receive
treatment by Dr. Hester in Blytheville
Arkansas.  X-rays were obtained and these were
negative for any fracture.  You were treated
with pain medication and over the next several
weeks, your left hand had waxing and waning of
swelling and the right hand began to have pain
and discomfort as well.  You stated you
continued to attempt to perform your duties at
work and noted you had progressive pain and
discomfort within your hands with pain
radiating up the forearms, burning and
tingling within the arms which waxed and waned
throughout the day and would wake you up at
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night.  You state you reported this discomfort
to your supervisors, but did not seek medical
attention at that time.  You worked at Trident
Automotive until July 2, 1998, at which time
you were laid off.  Subsequent to this, your
family moved to Lebanon, Missouri and you
began working for Penmac Temporary Service at
a company known as Copeland, where you worked
on an assembly line placing scrolls in a
machine, applying a chemical and then removing
the scrolls.  You state you worked on
approximately 800 to 1000 parts per day,
requiring multiple hand motions and movements. 
You quickly had resurgence of your
symptomatology and in fact an increase in your
pain.  You state your pain never resolved from
the time you quit work at Trident Automotive
and in fact during your period of six weeks of
rest, your pain remained about the same.  You
state it worsened somewhat during your
employment at Penmac Temporary Services and
you reported it to the supervisors at
Copeland.  You state as you began to seek
medical treatment, you were then discharged
from employment.  At that time, you reported
that the  pain radiated up your arms,
particularly the left arm, with burning
discomforts that radiate even to the neck and
side of your face.  You went initially on
September 2, 1998, to Dr. Hights and was
diagnosed with tendinitis. You were placed in
a splint and returned to work.  You then went
on to receive evaluation with EMG and nerve
conduction study and over a period of time
with a variety of providers, you were
evaluated with a triple phase bone scan of the
arm which was negative, MRI of the shoulder
which was normal, cervical spine MRI which was
normal, and EMG nerve conduction study which
was normal.  You came under the care of
Michael Grillot MD who was of the opinion you
had carpal tunnel syndrome within the left
hand and as a result took you to surgery for
carpal tunnel release. Following the surgical
treatment, you had increasing pain and
discomfort with the left arm with pain and
swelling which moved up and down the left arm
with extreme hypalgesia or hypesthesia and
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pains out of proportion with the degree of
injury.  You state with time, the pain began
to effect [sic] the entire left side of your
body with burning pains up and down your arm,
pain up into your neck, pain into the left
side of your face and at times, pain even down
into your left leg with weakness into your
left leg and burning pains in that left lower
extremity.  You describe a sensitivity even to
the air conditioner in the car with a
discomfort even when the air blows across your
skin.  You state you did not notice
particularly change in color of the extremity,
but that the skin at times would appear shiny
to you and somewhat thinned when compared to
the opposite side.  You went on to receive
additional evaluation from Michael Grillot,
MD, Christina Lenk MD, and Edwin Dunteman, MD,
as described in the review of medical records. 
To this point, you persist in having
symptomatology.

Present complaints: Presently, you have
burning pain up and down the left arm with
swelling of the left upper extremity, pain
with any activity utilizing the left arm, pain
and burning into the left leg, increased pain
in the upper extremity when walking or
utilizing the left lower extremity, burning
and discomfort which occasionally moves into
the right arm, pain even to light touch or
wind blowing across your arm, severe anxiety
and almost hysteria over the intensity of your
symptomatology with associated depression at
times...

Upper extremities: Examination of the upper
extremities reveals the shoulders to have
slight crepitance within the left shoulder
intermittently with pain and discomfort
without palpation in the parascapular area and
into the area of the left deltoid... There is
tenderness about the entirety of the left arm
with even light touch causing hypersensitivity
and discomfort. The left wrist has positive
Tinel’s and Phalen’s with range of motion of
the left wrist causing pain up and down the
extremity and even into the face and neck with
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the left arm showing atrophy in the hypothenar
eminence and a somewhat shiny appearance to
the skin of the left hand... There is a slight
appearance of swelling to the left arm and
hand. 

Neurological exam: There is hypersensitivity
to the left upper extremity with paresthesias,
dysesthesias and slight contracture and some
atrophy over the hypothenar eminence of the
left hand...

Discussion.  After evaluating you in my office
on this date, I am of the opinion you have a
very complex set of symptomatologies and a
history of multiple evaluations by a variety
of providers.  You describe a clinical course
typical of complex regional pain syndrome,
also known as reflex sympathetic dystrophy. 
You describe an injury at first at the
Blytheville Nursing Home and I believe this
was the point where your clinical pathway
began.  From that time forward, you had some
discomfort from the arm, but was able to
return to work at Trident Automotive, where
you worked from approximately June 1007 to
July 1998.  During that time you sustained a
contusive injury to the left hand and this
injury in my opinion then began to the reflex
sympathetic dystrophy in the previously
traumatized left upper extremity.  Subsequent
to this, your symptoms were exacerbated to
some degree by your short though intensive
employment with Penmac Temporary Services. 
While it is true that such a short period of
employment is unlikely to substantially
aggravate carpal tunnel syndrome, in my
opinion, you did not truly have carpal tunnel
syndrome as evidenced by your normal EMG
within the left arm and the lack of
improvement with carpal tunnel release.  It is
my opinion that at that time, you were
suffering from reflex sympathetic dystrophy
and this certainly was aggravated by the
employment at Penmac.  Subsequent to that, you
underwent carpal tunnel release and as is
common with patients with reflex sympathetic
dystrophy, you had a further exacerbation of
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your symptomatology in that regard.  You have
been evaluated by several providers that have
considered reflex sympathetic dystrophy and
they have done some testing in order to
confirm this.  However it is well established
that bone scan testing, as well as plain
films, can be normal in patients who continue
to have this complex regional pain syndrome. 
The development of pain which radiated up into
the left arm including the neck as well as the
face and at times, the left leg, also fits
within the parameters of reflex sympathetic
dystrophy.  Records do reflect that you were
considered for a stellate ganglion block, but
then the follow up records indicate that you
received a trigger paint injection.  You
yourself state that you did receive some
injections, the nature of which you are not
certain, but as you describe them, they sound
more consistent with a trigger point
injection.  You state you did have
approximately one day of relief from these
injections. You have an overlying affect of
anxiety and almost hysteria.  This is quite
common with patients who have suffered with
reflex sympathetic dystrophy and is a well
know associated finding.  This often occurs as
the result of the extreme nature of the pain
as it related to the otherwise innocuous
nature of the trauma.  This pain which is out
of proportion with the nature of the injury is
often interpreted by providers as malingering
and the patient can often feel accused of
faking the symptomatology.  In my opinion, you
have true symptomatology of reflex sympathetic
dystrophy.  The question of causation in your
case is multi factorial and requires
apportionment. 

Apportionment: In my opinion, your initial
injury began at Blytheville Nursing Home and
this is responsible for 25 percent of your
current condition.  I find the injury which
occurred at Trident Automotive is responsible
for 65 percent of your current condition and
that 10 percent of your current condition is
the result of your short employment at Penmac
Temporary Services.  I do find, based on
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review of your symptoms intensity graph, which
we reviewed in the office today, that your
symptoms were substantially worsened during
your employment at Penmac to a slight degree. 

         Dr. Lee stated that the claimant needed ongoing

medical management, in particular of an extended series

of stellate ganglion blocks and physical therapy during

the periods of pain relief to avoid exacerbating her

condition.  He stated that she was totally disabled and

that she needed retraining for sedentary work.  Since

that time, the claimant has required continued treatment

for reflex sympathetic dystrophy, which affected both

arms and hands, as well has many other parts of her

body, and she continues to require treatment.

         I would remand the claim to the Administrative

Law Judge with instruction that the claimant has proven

a compensable injury and to address the other issues in

this claim.

         For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

                      

                                                       
 PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


